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Minutes 110

Minutes of the Meeting of Hanwell Parish Council
held on Wednesday, 13th January 2016 
Present:
Councillors:  
John Spratt (Chairman), Gordon Polson, Arnold Bailey, Giles Dessain, Charles Nixon-Eckersall
Jayne Gordon, Clerk (minutes)

A number of residents of Hanwell

Cllr Doug Webb, Cherwell District Council

Cllr Val Ingram, Shotteswell Parish Council

Apologies:
Cllr John Hart

Declarations of interest:  Cllr Polson declared an interest in planning application number 15/00371/TCA
The Chairman advised that for the purpose of this meeting, comments from the floor would be taken at the end of the meeting.

601
Minutes of the last Parish Council Meeting 

The minutes of the parish council meeting held on the 4th November 2015 were taken as read and signed as being a true and accurate record.
602
Matters Arising


a.  
Church sign

The clerk reported that Gary Pond has agreed to re-do the sign for the church and that it will cost under £200.00.

b.
Community Led Plan
The Community Led Plan for Epwell has been circulated to all members.  At the moment, this is not something that the parish council will pursue.
603
Defibrillator for Hanwell

The parish council is pleased to announce that a grant has been given to the village by the Big Lottery Fund to purchase a defibrillator and storage cabinet.   
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The following was agreed:

1.
Donor Wording

The following donor wording would be put on to the equipment:

‘Life saving emergency equipment provided by The Big Lottery Fund for Hanwell Village’.

Action:  Clerk


2.
Location of the Defibrillator

After discussion, it was agreed that the front of the village hall would be the best place to put the defibrillator.  The equipment needs a continuous electricity supply, which the hall has.  

A quotation has been received from Julian Aldred to install the equipment and it was agreed that he should also be asked to provide a sensor light next to the equipment that comes on when it is approached.  This will make it much easier for anyone needing to use the equipment when it is dark.  

Action:  Clerk

Val Ingram advised that this had been installed free of charge in Shotteswell by the electrician.  


3.
Big Lottery Fund plaque
A Big Lottery Fund plaque needs to be displayed near to the equipment.  This has been received by the clerk and will need to be put up when the equipment is installed.

Action:  Clerk


4.
Training in the use of the Defibrillator
Val Ingram has advised the parish council that Mr Dick Tracey from the Oxfordshire Ambulance Service ran a very good training session in Shotteswell.  It was agreed that he should be asked if he would be willing to run a similar training course in Hanwell.

Action:  Clerk


5.
Guardians

The defibrillator needs to be checked on a fortnightly basis.  This is done using a Smartphone.  The parish council needs to appoint 1-2 Guardians of the defibrillator to undertake the regular checks.  

Carl Portman has kindly agreed to take on the role of Guardian, so only one other person needs to be found.  

Action:  Clerk
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6.
Letter to the village and Laminate with instructions for use
Shotteswell Parish Council designed a laminate with information about the use of the defbrillator that was distributed to every household in the village.  Val Ingram has kindly offered to let Hanwell Parish Council use this laminate in Hanwell and will send a copy to the clerk.  

Action:  Clerk

In addition, along with the laminate, it was agreed that a letter should be sent to all residents of Hanwell advising that a defibrillator is going to be installed at the village hall, provided by the Big Lottery Fund, plus:

-
Information on the training course with a tear-off slip to indicate who would be interested in attending.

-
Information on the guardian role, with a contact telephone number for any volunteers.

The clerk to draft the letter and circulate to the members for

input.

Action:  Clerk

604
Allotments


Allotment #9 has now been rented to Mrs Sally Hartland who lives at Appletree Cottage, Main Street, Hanwell.  The allotment has been rented on the basis that there will not be any rent charged until January 2017 due to its very overgrown state.  

The clerk advised members that the rent for 2016 was now due on all other allotments.  It was agreed that the rent should remain unchanged for the next year.  The clerk is to send out invoices to the tenants.

Action:  Clerk


.

605
VAT Return


The clerk advised members that a VAT return has been completed for the year 2015, excluding the purchase of the defibrillator.  The total amount claimed and subsequently received from HM Customs and Excise was £325.28.


As the VAT on the defibrillator will be returned to the Big Lottery Fund, this will be claimed back once the equipment has been installed.

Action:  Clerk
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606
Subsidised Buses and Dial-a-Ride:  Cabinet Decision


The parish council has received the above report.  In summary, 118 subsidised bus routes have had their funding withdrawn by Oxfordshire County Council.  This does not affect Hanwell as the once weekly bus service is currently provided by Warwickshire County Council.  


In addition, the Dial-a-Ride service will be ceasing in April 2016.


Cllr Nixon-Eckersall informed the meeting that there is a bus service that runs from Claydon to Banbury via Great Bourton.  He suggested that the parish council approaches the company that operates this service to see if they would be willing to include a stop in Hanwell Village as part of this bus route.  It was suggested that the company be asked to trial this proposal for a period of 6 months to see what the uptake was.  

Action:  Clerk

607
Her Majesty the Queen’s 90th Birthday – Celebrations in June 2016 

The clerk has received a letter from Mr Tim Stevenson, The Rt Revd The Acting Bishop of Oxford with information regarding the national celebrations of the Queen’s 90th birthday.  The weekend of the 11th/12th June 2016 has been designated as one of national celebration of this occasion and councils and parishes around the country are being urged to encourage and support local celebrations, particularly in the form of street parties.  The Rt Revd Stevenson has requested that local activities do not clash with those arranged by the Church of England and that he be informed of any arrangements that the parish council makes.  These requests were duly noted.

Action:  Clerk

The idea of a street party was discussed and it was agreed that the parish council should organise an event to celebrate the Queen’s birthday and that this would probably take the form of a barbeque.  Cllrs Nixon-Eckersall and Bailey volunteered to form a sub-committee to lead the organisation of this.

Action:  Cllrs Nixon-Eckersall and Bailey

608
Village Spring Clean 2016

Cherwell District Council have brought forward the annual spring clean to take place between the dates of 19th February and 7th March.  The spring clean last year did not produce very much in the way of litter/debris around the village and so it was agreed that it would be appropriate to leave it until 2017.
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609
Budget and Precept for 2016

Cllr Dessain presented the budget figures.  The budget for 2015 was £6,100 and the precept was £6,000.  The expenditure forecast for 2015 is £6,900.  The additional expenditure is accounted for by the purchase of a new collector for one of the mowers, additional mowing costs to include the play area and tree surgery at the church.   

The budget for 2016/2017 is £6,350.  A  precept of £6,000 for the year 2016/17 will provide enough funds for the village.  Cllr Spratt proposed that the budget for 2016 be accepted and that the precept remain at £6,000.  This was unanimously agreed.

Action:  Clerk

610
Request for road improvements to OCC – Update

Cllr Dessain met with Mr Anthony Kirkwood, Road Safety Office, OCC to discuss parking on the corner of Church Lane.  In summary:

-
White lines at the edge of the road would not make a difference to the way that people are currently parking.

-
Erecting ‘Give Way’ signs also would not make any significant difference and the cost of these is in the region of £1,000 each.

-
Double yellow lines – there is a fee of £2,500 to set up the painting of double yellow lines, plus the cost of having the yellow lines put down.  

-
Mr Kirkwood struggled to see that there was very much that could be done to discourage people from parking on this bend and enforcement of no parking would be very difficult to do.

In view of Mr Kirkwood’s comments, a number of the members felt that, by inference, OCC do not view parking on this corner as a safety issue.  There have not been any accidents on this part of road and, due to the layout of the road, traffic is not going very fast.  It was Mr Kirkwood’s opinion that most people using Main Street know the road layout and are aware of the turning into Church Lane.   

It was concluded that no further action should be taken regarding parking on the corner at this time.

Cllr Nixon-Eckersall raised the issue of re-painting all the existing white lining in the village (edging and central lines) and also repainting the 30 mph lozenges at both ends of the village.  OCC will have the new budget in April and, if funding allows, the work should be carried out free of charge.  To arrange this, the parish council needs to write to Mr Egawhary at OCC and request that this work is carried out.  It was agreed that this should be done.

Action:  Clerk

Page 493

It was also agreed that there is a general concern in the village over the speed of traffic through the village plus the volume of traffic through the village.  Cllr Webb informed members that Shenington village has similar concerns and has carried out a survey of the speed and volume of the traffic using automatic traffic counters laid on the road.  As a result of this, Shenington Parish Council is now investigating the possibility of paying for a 20 mph speed limit to be imposed in the village and although the reduced speed limit may not, in reality, be enforceable, it should slow down the traffic.  

It would also be possible to pay for ‘Give Way’ signs and ‘Road Narrows’ signs.  

It was felt that the parish council should give consideration to investigating the possibility of paying for signage and a reduction in the speed limit.  The first step in this process would be to monitor the traffic volume and speed over a period of time.  It is possible to do this using rubber tubes laid on the road that are connected to a counter box at the side of the road and the cost of doing this should be investigated.

Action:  Clerk

There is also the possibility of moving the 30 mph signs at the bottom of the village and this should also be considered.

Funding for work of this kind to be carried out in the village would have to be raised through the precept.  Before any action was taken, a proposal would need to be put to residents of the village to find out if this was an appropriate way to proceed.

It was agreed that a letter to OCC should be drafted to include all of the above points.  The draft of the letter should be circulated to the members for input before it is sent out.

Action:  Clerk

In addition, Cllr Nixon-Eckersall’s report on his meeting with Mr Egawharey should be re-circulated to the members.

Action:  Clerk

The Chairman thanked Cllrs Dessain and Nixon-Eckersall for all their efforts in these matters.

Page 494

611
Parish Council Decision Making Process

Cllr Bailey requested that the decision making process of the parish council be clarified.  After discussion, it was agreed that on contentious issues, the parish council would take and record a formal vote on any decisions made.

612
Complaint made by Sue Cunningham

The parish council has been informally advised by Sue Cunningham that she has made a complaint about the parish council to Cherwell District Council and South Northamptonshire Council, Head of Law and Governance.  Her complaint is regarding agenda item #16 on the agenda dated 4th November 2016 (Request for Road Improvements to OCC).  

613
Katharine House Hospice

The parish council has received a letter from Katharine House Hospice advising that it will be celebrating its 25th anniversary in 2016.  The hospice is requesting support in a number of areas, including consideration of a donation.  It was agreed that it is not within the parish council’s remit to make charitable donations from the precept, but that the hospice should be supported in every other way possible.  

Action:  Clerk

614
a.
Planning Applications:



14/00066/OUT and 15/01115/REM

Davidsons Developments Limited

Reserved matters to Outline Application 14/00066/OUT – Layout, Scale, Appearance and Landscaping.

Land Parcel 5951, Warwick Road, Banbury

Amendments to layout, house types and to certain plots

15/02061/F

Mr Nigel Hall

Myrtle House, Main Street, Hanwell, OX17 1HN

Alterations to the roof construction and front elevation of the single storey extension as approved under 15/00257/F.

b.  
CDC Planning Approval:


15/01765/F

Mr Nicholas Allen

Chrilibarn Cottage, Gullicote Lane, Hanwell

Erection of stone front porch
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15/01826/F

Ray Waite Engineering

The Old Farmhouse, Main Street, Hanwell, OX17 1HN

Change of use of outbuilding to a B2 workshop (retrospective) and various amendments to the design originally approved under 12/00576/F

15/01796/F

Mr Adam Patterson and Miss Jade Shepherd

Loreli, Hanwell, OX17 1HL

Two storey and single storey rear extension

15/00336/TCA

The Shambles, Main Street, Hanwell

T1 x  Willow Tree – fell and replace with native species of tree

15/01183/LB

Mr Adrian Beecroft

Hanwell Castle, Main Street, Hanwell

Alterations including installation of a fire screen and door, installation of new finials and formation of cupboards.

15/00371/TCA

Mr Gordon Polson

Westfield House, Main Street, Hanwell

T1 x Acer Tree – Fell

15/00381/TCA

Mr & Mrs Beecroft

Hanwell Castle, Main Street, Hanwell

T1 x Aesculus x Carnea – Reduce end weight of wolfe limb extending over drive by maximum of 6m.
615
A.O.B.


a.


	Cheques issued 4th November 2105 to 13th January 2016
	

	60
	17/11/15
	Howard Edge
	Village mowing and strimming - last payment
	250.00

	
	
	
	Play area - mowing, strimming - last payment
	175.00

	
	
	
	Petrol for mowers
	30.03

	61
	03/12/15
	AED Locator (EU) Ltd
	Defibrillator for Hanwell
	2,874.00

	62
	07/12/15
	Jayne Gordon
	Salary for Oct, Nov, Dec 2015
	500.00

	63
	16/12/15
	Jayne Gordon
	Xmas lights, Ink and Batteries for tree lights
	85.62


b. Post Received

Distributed as received.
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c.
Development sites on the edge of Hanwell Village

There was a general discussion about the various housing developments taking place close to Hanwell village.  The following points were raised:

-
There are approximately 1200 new houses being built around Hanwell.  



-
The Davidsons site will link up with the Persimmon site.

-
Cllr Webb is concerned that an even greater number of houses will be put upon the area around Banbury.

-
No infrastructure is going to be provided by the individual developers.  Each development is under the 1000 house threshold for providing infrastructure, although the total number exceeds the threshold.

-
Cherwell District Council has made complaints because the developers are supposed to be contributing towards providing facilities.

-
Cherwell District Council is trying to get funding to provide some infrastructure – doctors, schools, roads, etc.

-
Cllr Webb advised the parish council that sometimes conditions of planning are changed by the developers.  

-
The parish council can ask for conditions to be imposed on developers if the village is going to be affected by the new developments.

-
The landscaping of the Davidsons site will affect Hanwell village and it might be that more trees should be put in between the site and the village.

-
The parish council should copy Cllr Webb on any letter sent so that he is aware of what is being asked for.











- 


As a result of these concerns, it was agreed that the parish council should write to Cherwell District Council (Mr Duxby) to find out exactly what conditions have been imposed to protect Hanwell Village from unsightly developments.

Action:  Clerk


d.
Bill Nightingale

An ex-chairman of Hanwell Parish Council, Bill Nightingale, has died this week.  It was agreed that it would be appropriate to write to his wife expressing sympathy from the parish council.

Action:  Cllr Spratt
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e.
Mud on the Warwick Road

Val Ingram (Shotteswell Parish Council) advised that she has written to Cherwell District Council to bring to their attention the excessive amount of mud on the Warwick Road being caused by the housing development.

This concluded the parish council business and the meeting was therefore closed.  Comments were then invited from the floor.

The next meeting will be held on 9th March 2016 at 7.30 pm in the village hall.
… Continued

